POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING 11 NOVEMBER 2020
Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West and J Cameron 

         
 

Attending:    Cllrs D Milligan, J Lay Douglas, D Alexander, 

                    J Irvine and D Easton, BLCC

Apologies:    P Atkinson, J Bernard, C Dunn, A McDonald and T Sime
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He referred to a meeting with CLL the previous evening and confirmed that the mechanism for the proposed CCs merger had now been cleared by the legal team.  The Resilience Committee had also been attended and good progress was made.  

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 14 October 2020 and Matters Arising
2.1.   Item 3.1.   Amend para 3 to read Cllr JLD.

3.
Finance Report

3.1    No figures available but the only expenditure so far this year was £72 for two Remembrance Wreaths.

4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1   Due to the banning of local Remembrance Day Services, FW and JA met up to lay wreaths on behalf of PHCC at the War Memorials in Lasswade Park and Polton Village.

4.2       Details had been received from CLL about 2 new IT classes – ‘How to get started on Zoom’ and Absolute Beginners IT’ starting on Monday 23 November 12.15-13.45 for 5 weeks.  The sessions will take place in Penicuik Town Hall in small, socially distanced groups.   For more details and to book a session contact CLL@midlothian.gov.uk  or phone 07500 998508.

5.
Police Report

5.1
During the month of October 2020 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 53 recorded crimes reported, of which 20 have been solved to date, with a solvency rate of 38%    During this time period, there were 263 calls to Police Scotland.
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

Between 6:45 and 9pm on Thursday 1st of October a red Mazda 3 parked at Broomieknowe Golf Course had 4 of its tyres damaged by unknown person(s). Police enquiries are ongoing. 

Between 11am on Sunday the 4th and 6am on Monday the 5th of October a blue Ford Fiesta parked on Seaforth Terrace had its wing mirror damaged by unknown person(s). Police enquiries are ongoing.
Between 7pm on Tuesday the 6th and 7am on Wednesday the 7th of October a number of fence posts were stolen from a construction site at Cameron Crescent by unknown person(s) after heras fencing had been breached. Police enquiries are ongoing. 

About 10am on Thursday the 8th of October a resident of the Hopefield Estate identified significant damage to the wet pour surface within the estates play park, police enquiries are ongoing.
About 6:30pm on Friday the 9th of October police were contacted to attend Golf Course Road after a vehicle collided with a wall and thereafter left the area. The 44 year old man driving the vehicle was traced and arrested. He has been reported for various road traffic offences and has also been reported for urinating within a police vehicle. 

Between 6:15pm on Saturday the 10th and 9:30am on Sunday the 11th of October entry was gained to a Ford Transit parked on Burnbrae Road by unknown person(s), but nothing was taken. Police enquiries are ongoing.
Overnight Saturday the 10th in to Sunday the 11th of October a grey Citroen Berlingo parked on Burnbrae Terrace was broken in to and a number of high value tools were stolen by unknown person(s). Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 8:30pm on Sunday the 11th of October a woman known to police stole a number of items from Tesco Express. Police will trace the woman and she will be reported to the Procurator Fiscal.
About 5:30pm on Monday the 12th of October a stone was thrown by unknown person(s) and the window of a property damaged at Auld Coal Drive. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Overnight Monday the 12th in to Tuesday the 13th of October a blue Ford Fiesta parked at Gordon Avenue had white paint poured over its bonnet by unknown person(s). Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 11:30am on Tuesday the 13th of October the occupier of a property at Cameron Crescent noticed that someone had damaged a gate pillar at his property. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 8pm on Tuesday the 13th of October police were contact by staff at Co-operative to report a 39 year old woman breaching her bail by being within the shop. She will be arrested and reported to the Procurator Fiscal. 
About 11:50pm on Tuesday the 13th of October a 39 year old woman was apprehended by police after stealing clothing from a charity bin at Polton Street. She was charged and has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal. 

About 5:10am on Wednesday the 14th of October a 41 year old man was apprehended by police after stealing clothing from a charity bin at Polton Street and breaching bail. He has been charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.
Between 4pm on Tuesday the 13th and 7am on Wednesday the 14th of October entry was gained to the site office at a construction site at Cameron Crescent and a number of high value electrical items stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

Between 7:30pm on Tuesday the 13th and 10am on Wednesday the 14th of October a grey Vauxhall Zafira parked on Cameron Crescent had plaster and cement poured over it, stones poured in the fuel tank and window wipers damaged by unknown person(s). Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 6:30pm on Saturday the 17th of October a stone was thrown by unknown person(s) causing damage to the window of a property at Almond Crescent. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 6:30pm on Saturday the 17th of October 2 men stole a quantity of alcohol from a convenience store on Dundas Street. Police enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 
About 8pm on Sunday the 18th of October a vehicle was stopped by police on Dalhousie Drive and a significant quantity of cannabis recovered. A 33 year old woman within the vehicle has been charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 9:30pm on Thursday the 22nd of October police were contacted by the occupier of an address at Cockpen Drive reporting a man wearing a mask throwing items at his premises and causing damage to windows. The man had left the area upon police arrival and enquiries are ongoing to identify him.
About 1:20pm on Saturday the 24th of October a grey Audi A6 parked on Lothian Street was damaged, the bonnet being scratched. Police enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible.

About 10:40pm on Saturday the 24th of October police were contacted to attend a shed alight at Hazel Drive. The fire is being treated a suspicious and police enquiries are ongoing.
Between 8pm and 9pm on Saturday the 24th of October a black Nissan Qashqai parked on Dalhousie Avenue was damaged by unknown person(s), a window being smashed. Police enquiries are ongoing. 

About 8:30pm on Wednesday the 28th of October unknown person(s) threw a brick at a property door causing damage at Bannockrigg Loan. Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 7:30pm on Thursday the 29th of October police stopped a grey Saab 93 car at High Street and subsequently established that the driver was not insured. The vehicle was seized and the 18 year old man driver has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 8pm on Thursday the 29th of October a 39 year old woman, known to police, entered Co-operative and stole several items. The female also had bail conditions not to be within the store. The woman has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal. 

There have been numerous calls relating to youth disorder in the Bonnyrigg area particularly within school grounds and King George V Park. Numerous instances of youths throwing eggs and mud at properties at Cameron Crescent and Polton Gardens have also been reported. In response to this police have been carrying out uniformed and plain clothed patrols and working closely with local schools. 

Police lead Operation Torsion will be in force towards the end of October and beginning of November. Officers will work closely with local school, Midlothian Council, Scottish Fire and Rescue Service and other agencies to target and disrupt anti-social and criminal behaviour associated with Halloween and Fire Works Night. 

A number of residents of the Bonnyrigg area have contacted police after becoming victims of fraud, whereby they have received phone calls from persons declaring themselves as representatives of various banks fraud team. Victims are advised that their accounts have been compromised and asked to transfer funds elsewhere at which time control of funds is lost. Police request members of the public to be vigilant to such conduct and educate elderly or vulnerable family/friends.

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email:    Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Additional Information

What is Hate Crime?

Any crime which is perceived by the victim or any other person as being motivated (wholly or partly) by malice and/or ill-will towards a social group. The social groups currently covered by hate crime legislation are: Disability, Race, Religion, Sexual Orientation and Transgender Identity. Hate crime happens in many different ways, and can include damage to property, someone shouting and swearing at you, threatening or verbally abusing you, being physically attacked or receiving online abuse. Hate crime can happen anywhere, for example, at home, on public transport, in the street, in school, college or at work. It can also happen online. If you think you have been targeted because you have a disability then this is hate crime.

Key Messages

· Disability hate crime is never acceptable - whether you’re a victim or you witness a hate crime - report it.

· No one should suffer from hate crime - don’t put up with it – report it.

· Don’t tolerate hate crime in your community - together we can tackle disability hate crime. 

· Disability hate crime can take place anywhere, in the home, the workplace, education or online - recognise hate crime and report it.

Bystanders

· If you witness someone with a disability being abused in a public place, it’s important that you don’t let it go by without taking action. We’re not talking about putting yourself at risk, there are a number of ways that you can report an incident, and demonstrate that disability hate crime has no place in our society.

· In some cases victims and bystanders of Hate Crime do not feel comfortable reporting the matter directly to the Police, and may be more comfortable reporting it to someone they are familiar with. For more information visit the Third Party Reporting page in the Contact Us section. 

· I Am Me is a community charity working in partnership with Police Scotland to raise awareness of, and, tackle disability hate crime. You can find out more by visiting the I AM ME Scotland Keep Safe app page.

'Mate' Crime

· Mate Crime is when someone says they are a friend, but they use this friendship to take advantage of people with disabilities. 

· This can include taking money, asking them to do things they don’t want to do or hurting them. If you or someone you know has a disability and are being taken advantage of, we want you to report it to the police.

· Mate Crime can involve a number of people including friends, family and carers. Even if the exploitation is not an illegal act, this can still have a negative impact on the individual.

6.
Associated Members’ Report
6.1
No report was submitted for the meeting.
7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

7.1
Cllr DA said she had received quite a few emails regarding anti-social behaviour especially about young children.  The Police had been informed and would be kept in the loop if further issues were reported.   

7.2
Both she and Cllr JLD had been given Chrome Books to enable them to see how children were being taught.  Although work is done digitally, the teacher is still able to join right away and offer help when needed.  It was noted that 20children at Newbattle had obtained a licence to fly drones which would be good work experience for them for future careers.   There was also a reference to children with dyslexia which no longer needed to be a problem as learning on Chrome Book could be adjusted to take that into account.     It was noted that Cllr DA had laid a wreath at Polton Village.
7.3
Cllr JLD said she had been on a 2 week break for mid term.  She had also laid a wreath on Remembrance Sunday.

7.4
There was a discussion about a report regarding cyclists going too fast on the railway path.  Midlothian Council was promoting active travel including walking and were prepared to put up signage to remind cyclists to be alert to, and aware of, pedestrians. 

7.5
It was noted that only 5 teaching staff were absent due to isolating or having caught the virus.  The revised tier measures in schools appeared to be working.

7.6
Cllr DM said the issue with cyclists on the railway path was not new but had gradually got worse.  However, until such time as the Scottish Government introduced legislation that required a warning to be given of cycles approaching then not much was going to change and introducing road humps would cause difficulties for those with a disability.   DW commented that there was also a problem on the stretch of the walkway from Sherwood to Dalhousie Chesters which would become more acute with the next phase of development at Hopefield.   
7.7     Cllr DM had met with John Swinney to discuss the current tier levels and advised him that the number of COVID cases in Midlothian and East Lothian were lower than in the City of Edinburgh.  However the Minister had made it clear that these 2 Councils would not be taken separately from Edinburgh when considering what tiers to introduce.  Cllr DM had asked at what stage meaningful discussions could take place about moving to level 2.  Most recent figures showed that the level of infection locally was 75 per 100,000 people, a figure that had levelled off since 23 October.   It was noted that it was likely that without some change then it was probable that come January some pubs and restaurants would not re-open again.  The closing times of restaurants had also been raised with the Minister and was suggested that at least allow last orders to be taken at 8pm.
7.8
Cllr DM said discussions had been taking place about the rolling out of the COVID vaccine and there was some suggestion that possibly the Army could be asked to take the lead.

8.
Any Other Business
8.1       Chair reported that a meeting he hand DW had attended a meeting the previous day with CLL, Jan Irvine and Diane Easton, BLCC.   CLL had been advised by the legal team that the CCs merger could go ahead but it would need full ratification by the full Council.  It was noted that the whole merger process would not happened overnight and there were several steps which had to be taken before it was finalised.  It was likely to be April at the earliest if it was to go ahead.

8.2
There was a discussion on the need for a new Constitution to be drawn up, and how to resolve issues regarding the banking account and how funds would be used e.g. support to the Galaday.   In addition a new website would need to be created.  DW had been in discussion with Plexus Media regarding that.
8.3
The proposed new CC would likely be called Bonnyrigg and District Community Council encompassing Poltonhall, Lasswade and Hopefield.

8.4
JI said there had been discussion at BLCC about publicising the proposed merger to explain the background to it in as many ways as possible e.g. notice boards, schools, public places, churches and in the Advertiser.

8.5
Advice from the legal team had been given about holding an AGM.  If it was not possible to hold one then it could be carried lover to the following year and no CC would be penalised if that was the case.  It was possible PHCC AGM would be held in April 2021 although Cllr DM suggested waiting until May 2021 when the new CC was established.
8.6
There was then a vote of the proposed merger and it was agreed by all PHCC members.  It was noted that while PA was content to remain as a councillor she would stand down as Treasurer at the AGM.   SW had given his agreement previously via DW and had commented that he thought it would be beneficial to the community and hoped that it would encourage younger people to become involved.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Zoom on Wednesday 9 December 2020
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